BRIGG TOWN COUNCIL 

Monday 25 June 2018

BRIGG TOWN COUNCIL 

MEETING – MONDAY 25 JUNE 2018
Chairman – Councillor Donald Campbell
Present: Councillors Mrs T Campbell, M Campion, C Dyson, Mrs A Eardley, Mrs J Gibbons, Miss J Kitching, Mrs S Riggall, N Sherwood, Mrs P Smith, M Storey, J Truepenny, R Waltham.
In attendance:
Dinah Lilley – Town Clerk

Kerry McGrath – Assistant Clerk

Rev Owain Mitchell 
Also Present:
Nigel Fisher - Brigg Blog 

Dave Sanderson – NLC Public Rights of Way Officer

One member of the public

9.
To Receive Apologies and Approve Reasons for Absence
Councillors B Parker, L Mikkonen, C Sherwood, D Dunderdale, I Wilson and L Sherwood.

Proposed: Cllr
A Eardley
Seconded: Cllr T Campbell
10.
TO CONSIDER THE SUSPENSION OF THE MEETING FOR THE PURPOSE OF PRAYER.

It was resolved that Standing Orders should be suspended for the purpose of prayer.

Proposed: Cllr J Truepenny

Seconded: Cllr R Waltham
Members were led in prayer by the Rev Owain Mitchell.
It was resolved that Standing Orders should be reinstated.

Proposed: Cllr P Smith
Seconded: Cllr S Riggall
11.
a)  To Record any Declarations of Interest by any member of the council in respect of the agenda items listed below.  Members declaring interests should identify the Agenda Item and the type of interest being declared.


Cllr Waltham declared a personal interest in any issues which may arise relating to North Lincolnshire Council.

b)  To note any dispensations given to any member of the council in respect of the Agenda Items listed below.

None
12.
Police Matters

Councillor P Smith raised an issue of a traffic jam the previous Thursday between 8‑9 a.m. on a Lincolnshire Show day, which apparently was caused by the police stopping traffic to breathalyse drivers.  This would be queried with the Police, by the Clerk.
Note Cllr Smith then left the meeting at 7.24pm.

13.
It was resolved that the order of the agenda be changed in order to allow the guest speaker to leave after his presentation.
Proposed: Cllr R Waltham

Seconded: Cllr J Truepenny

14.
It was resolved to suspend Standing Orders to allow a guest speaker to give a presentation.

Proposed: Cllr J Truepenny

Seconded: Cllr R Waltham
15.
Presentation on the North Lincolnshire Council Parish Paths Partnership Agreement
Dave Sanderson, NLC Public Rights of Way Officer informed the meeting of the Parish Paths Partnership (P3) in which local communities took ownership of the paths and Rights of Way, and maintained them in return for a grant from NLC.

Discussion ensued on contractors to do the work.  It was agreed that further discussion be undertaken by the already established Grass Cutting Working Group, and a recommendation be brought back to a future meeting.

16.
It was resolved that Standing Orders should be reinstated.

Proposed: Cllr J Truepenny

Seconded: Cllr R Waltham

17. 
To receive any correspondence (for information only).
· Brigg Flower Festival – participation to be discussed at the next meeting

· ERNLLCA Newsletter

· EMiB newsletter

· Winterton Sculpture Trail

· NAT meeting minutes and Crime stats 2017-18

· VANL Newsletter

· CPRE Newsletter

· Brigg Blog Update 
18.
To receive the update on any outstanding issues from the clerk. 

· Recruitment of Handy Person, adverts had been placed on the website, notice board, Facebook, Brigg Blog and NLC – there had been zero response to date. (Winteringham PC looking for the same).

· The Clerk noted that in light of the Angel Suite Manager having secured a new contract for a regular booking, some catering equipment needed to be purchased, which the Clerk had authorised.

19.
Public Question Time


None

20.
To Receive any Questions from Members.

Cllr A Eardley raised a number of issues regarding the state of Brigg in terms of grass cutting, weeding, tree shoots, graffiti and litter.  Cllr Waltham noted that some issues had already been addressed, but agreed to take up matters further and would discuss with Cllr Eardley.
Cllr Storey pointed out that any litter in Brigg was not the fault of either BTC or NLC, but of those that created it in the first place, and also noted that grass cutting on the river bank was restricted during bird nesting season.

Cllr M Campion questioned the recent changes in bus services, in that people from Ulceby, Wootton and Thornton Curtis were no longer able to access Brigg.  The Clerk would look into the matter.
21.
To Receive a report from the North Lincolnshire Ward Councillors.

The report was circulated at the meeting.
“North Lincolnshire Council have repaired more than 4,600 potholes in the area over the last 2 months. We have a dedicated a reactive team will still be deployed to respond to emergency pothole repairs, while other crews will be repairing larger stretches of road. If there are any potholes you are concerned about, please forward them to us and we will report on your behalf.

We want to thank the 1,466 people who responded to the survey to establish the level of support for a direct rail service from North Lincolnshire to London. We are continuing to push for this fantastic service to take place. 

We wanted to remind you of the Call Connect bus service that North Lincolnshire Council has invested in to provide a lifeline to many residents in rural areas. More than 3,000 people have already registered to use Call Connect and we urge residents to continue to use this fantastic service. It provides a more flexible service for residents in areas that are currently poorly served by traditional bus services. To register please call 0345 263 8139. 
We have had community payback clearing all the weeds in and around the town centre. 

We have also received really good feedback about the newly installed bins around the town.” 

22.
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS.

i. To approve the minutes of Full Council       

Monday 21 May 2018
Councillor Waltham wished an amendment to the minutes be recorded, in that prior to the meeting on 21 May 2018, at which Cllr D Campbell was appointed as Town Mayor, Cllr Campbell had made a statement to the meeting regarding his Labour Party Membership, and this had not been included in the minutes.
Subsequently a Labour Party leaflet was released which featured Cllr Campbell.  It was noted that the leaflet had been prepared prior to the Mayoral election.

It was resolved that, subject to the above being noted, the minutes of the Full Council meeting of 21 May 2018 be approved.

Proposed: Cllr R Waltham

Seconded: Cllr Kitching
Further discussion ensued on the matter and Cllr Eardley moved that the meeting move to the next item.

It was resolved that the meeting move to the next item.
Proposed: Cllr
Eardley

Seconded: Cllr Campion

ii. It was resolved that the minutes of Planning Committee Monday 21 May 2018 be noted.
Proposed: Cllr Storey


Seconded: Cllr Eardley

iii. It was resolved that the minutes of Brigg in Bloom Wednesday 16 May 2018 be noted.
Proposed: Cllr Riggall

Seconded: Cllr Gibbons

iv. It was resolved that the minutes of the Personnel Committee Monday 11 June 2018 be noted
Proposed: Cllr Truepenny

Seconded: Cllr Campion
23.
To receive reports from members delegated to serve on outside bodies and working groups.

· Masterplan and Arches – (R Waltham) – Discussions were ongoing.  The courtyard and butchery were now to be included.  The last few tickets for the Arches Fundraising meal were available.
· Millennium Green and Holocaust Memorial (R Waltham) to be discussed later in the agenda.

· Angel Suite Review (J Truepenny) No further update since the last meeting.
· Grass Cutting (J Truepenny) The Clerk noted that a number of local firms had been asked for quotes, but no interest had been expressed yet.  The working group was to take on discussion on the Parish Paths Partnership.
· Brigg in Bloom (SR, RW) Cllr Riggall noted that the planting had all be done, and during the hot weather extra watering was being carried out.  Additional tidying was to be done prior to the EMiB judging on 13/07 at 2pm.
· Litter picking group – Cllr Riggall stated that work was ongoing, collating the work and volunteers.  Further dates to be arranged.
24.
TO AGREE THE FORMATION OF FURTHER WORKING GROUPS 

ii) To consider the arrangements for the Christmas Lights Switch On


Cllr Waltham suggested that the Brigg Town Business Partnership could be involved in this project with the possible assistance of a grant from the Council.
The working group to comprise: Cllrs Waltham, Campion, D Campbell, Truepenny, Eardley, C Sherwood and Gibbons, with Cllrs Kitching and Dunderdale as members of the BTBP.

Proposed: Cllr R Waltham

Seconded: Cllr M Storey

ii)
To consider the criteria for a Young Persons’ Award

It was suggested that the criteria be along the lines of the Magrath Award, amended to suit young persons.
The working group to comprise: Cllrs Eardley, Riggall and Waltham
Proposed: Cllr S Riggall

Seconded: Cllr R Waltham
iii)
To undertake the judging of the Garden Competition entries and determine prizes to be awarded.

The working group to comprise: Cllrs Eardley, T Campbell and Kitching

Proposed: Cllr J Kitching

Seconded: Cllr A Eardley
iv)
To agree the criteria to be applied in considering further names to be added to the War Memorial.

The Clerk had contacted the RBL regarding any guidance or criteria on the matter and was awaiting a response.

The working group to comprise: Cllrs Truepenny, Campion and D Campbell.

Note Councillor Dyson wished it to be recorded that he voted against the proposal to form a working group.
Proposed: Cllr J Truepenny

Seconded: Cllr M Campion
25. 
TO AGREE TO THE DEED OF ADHERENCE ON THE MILLENNIUM GREEN IN RELATION TO THE CAUTION AGAINST REGISTRATION FROM NATURAL ENGLAND. 


Cllr Waltham would look into the matter.  The Clerk to contact Will Bell (NLC Legal) in the meantime.

Proposed: Cllr M Storey

Seconded: Cllr N Sherwood
26.
ALLOTMENTS 


i)
The Clerk gave an update on current tenancies

The Redcombe Lane site was fully occupied and well maintained.  The water tap had been secured with a lock.


The Grammar School Road site – currently 9 (of 31) plots were vacant, but at least 3 of which not workable, so 6 were available.  An enquiry had been received that afternoon.


All rents were fully paid up, and most plots were being well maintained. Regular inspections took place.
There had been some thefts recently, the police were aware and monitoring.


ii)
Update from NLC on the Grammar School Road site relocation 


Councillor Waltham had no further current information but would look into the matter to check on progress.

27.
ACCOUNTS AND AUDIT 

a)   To Receive the following Financial Reports as at 31 May 2018 and Approve the Accounts for Payment as listed in the Appendix for Full Council and the Angel Suite

· Appendix 1 attached – Full Council Accounts

Proposed: Cllr A Eardley

Seconded: Cllr S Riggall
· Appendix 2 attached – Angel Suite Accounts     

Proposed: Cllr T Campbell

Seconded: Cllr A Eardley
28.
TO CONSIDER THE PROVISION OF ONLINE PAYMENTS VIA WORLDPAY

A suggestion had made at a previous meeting that the Council accept card payments and less cash.  This has been researched and the cheapest way it could be done would still cost around £500 per annum.  This was not considered feasible for the amount of payments that would likely be made by this method.  Accounts could still be made via BACS payments, but not by credit/debit cards.  It was suggested that payments could be made via PayPal.  The office would look into this.
It was resolved that the office not pursue the provision of card payments via Worldpay.
Proposed: Cllr M Campion

Seconded: Cllr S Riggall
29.
TO APPROVE THE CLERK TO BE A BANK SIGNATORY IN ORDER ONLY TO OBTAIN ONLINE ACCESS 

As the online banking had previously been done under the log-in details of the previous Deputy Clerk, as she had now left the employ of the Council, the new Clerk needed her own log-in identity.  To obtain this the Clerk must be listed as a signatory.  Whilst it was not proposed to change the Standing Orders to allow the Clerk to sign cheques and authorise payments, it was noted that the updated NALC Financial Regulations did allow for the RFO to do this.  It was felt to be preferable to keep the rules that two Councillors sign all cheques and authorise payments.

It was resolved that the Clerk register with the bank to be a signatory, but that no changes be made to the current authorisation of payments.
Proposed: Cllr Gibbons

Seconded: Cllr Riggall
30.

TO CONFIRM BRIGG TOWN COUNCIL’S ELIGIBILITY FOR THE GENERAL POWER OF COMPETENCE.
The criteria for the General Power of Competence (GPC) required a CiLCA qualified Clerk and for 2/3 of Councillors having stood for election.  As the Clerk had now completed the qualification BTC was therefore now eligible for GPC.  This must be affirmed going forwards at every Annual Council, whilst the current Clerk was in post.

The Clerk then clarified the difference between S137 payments and GPC, and the benefits to the Council.

It was resolved that it be noted that Brigg Town Council now qualified to use the General Power of Competence.
31.
TO CONSIDER WHETHER THE COUNCIL WISHES TO PURCHASE OR APPLY FOR FUNDING FOR SILHOUETTE/S FOR REMEMBRANCE DAY

The Clerk had circulated information that had been received from the Armed Forces Covenant Trust regarding the purchase, or application for funding for up to 10 ‘Silhouettes’ for the Remembrance Day Centenary.
It was resolved that an application for finding be submitted for up to 10 figures.
32.
Motion to suspend Standing Orders to extend the meeting.
It was resolved that Standing Order 1z be suspended to allow the meeting to go beyond the two hour deadline to allow business to be concluded.

Proposed: Cllr J Truepenny

Seconded: Cllr D Campbell

32.
In view of the confidential nature of the business about to be transacted, it is advisable in the public interest that the press and public are excluded and they are instructed to withdraw; (Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960, section 1(2)).
Proposed: Cllr J Truepenny

Seconded: Cllr T Campbell
33.
RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE PERSONNEL COMMITTEE

i) To agree the payments to the Clerk for one year’s service, CiLCA qualification and study time;

It was resolved that the Clerk be paid an increment for one year’s service, and for the CiLCA qualification, and for the study time incurred.

Proposed: Cllr R Waltham

Seconded: Cllr T Campbell
ii) To agree the payment to the previous Deputy for hours worked in the transitional period during the appointment of the new Assistant.

It was resolved that the previous Deputy Clerk to paid for the hours worked in the transitional period during the appointment of the new Assistant
Proposed: Cllr M Campion

Seconded: Cllr M Storey
34.
TO AGREE THE DESIGN AND COSTS FOR THE HOLOCAUST MEMORIAL
Cllr Waltham updated the meeting on progress with the design and the proposed contractor for the undertaking of the Holocaust Memorial project.  It was proposed that due to the exceptional circumstances, as set out in the Financial Regulations paragraph 11.1.d, it was not necessary to go out to tender to procure the services of the contractor.
It was resolved that Cllr Waltham continue his work with the designer and proposed contractor.
Meeting closed at 8.59 pm

Signed:  .......................................................... Chairman Full Council                                                                                                               Monday, 23 July 2018
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